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THE MARTIN COUNTY

 BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING

August 24, 2022
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Wednesday, August 24, 2022 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Also present were Attorney Dave Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.  Commissioner Aaron Summers was absent.
Meeting called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:30 pm. 
The minutes from the regular meeting of August 9, 2022 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by President George. All in favor, the motion passed.
The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Roush, seconded by President George.  All in favor, the motion passed.  

Ambulance Director, Jeramey Osborn, was asked to give an update regarding the ambulance.  Director Osborn has obtained applications of potential ambulance employees.  He also stated he has spoken with Daviess Community Ambulance regarding them providing a paramedic ambulance during the transition period.  Daviess Community Ambulance stated the cost would be $155 per hour for paramedic staffing and truck.  Director Osborn had received a quote from another company for $200 per hour for a paramedic ambulance and staff.  It was decided not to pursue these options at this time.
Parts have been ordered to anchor the cot for the 2013 ambulance.  Once the part is installed, the state can inspect the first ambulance for certification.  Otherwise, the ambulance is fully stocked.  Director Osborn is negotiating the contract with AIMS, the third-party billing company.  Attorney Lett was asked to review the contract.
Director Osborn presented the proposed staff for the ambulance service.  A director, eight full-time employees, and eight on call staff.  Director Osborn presented the pay scale for the service.  EMT Basic pay scale for 0-10 years of experience is $17-$25, Paramedic 0-10 years of experience $20-35 per hour, and the director would be a salaried position at $100,000 per year.  ARPA funds will be used as long as possible to fund the ambulance service.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to allow the ambulance director and HR to proceed with hiring the ambulance staff, seconded by President George.  All in favor, the motion passed.
President George asked Attorney Lett if a voucher and documentation could be turned in for hours worked since the ambulance staff is already working and ARPA funds were being used.  Attorney Lett agreed that would be the procedure to follow.   A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to recommend the proposed wages as presented to the Council, seconded by President George.  All in favor, the motion passed.   
The seat from the 2008 ambulance is back from Washington Auto Trim.  The ambulance will be getting measured for on spot chains.  The first of September the ambulance has an appointment to get covered in the wrap decals.
Taxpayer Mary Smith asked who is the sponsoring hospital of the service.  Director Osborn stated the sponsoring hospital is Memorial Hospital.  The contract is with the legal team of the hospital and will then come back to Martin County Ambulance Service for Attorney Lett to review.  Director Osborn expects to see the contract next week, but he does still have verbal agreements from both the hospital and the medical director.  The hospital and medical director are asking for $1,500 per month to sponsor the service, which would help cover some of the cost of the malpractice insurance of the doctor and hospital.
Mary Smith asked how the ambulance is working currently.  Director Osborn responded the Martin County Ambulance Service is currently working as a basic service under the State Medical Director, Dr. Eric Yazel, for one week.  The state examiner is working with the service to expedite the process and Director Osborn is hopeful that one truck can be certified for basic service within a week.  If not, he will ask Dr. Yazel to extend his temporary placement as medical director.
Sheriff Josh Greene commented that he has worked scenes with the new ambulance service, and even though they do not know if or when they are getting paid, they are stepping up to work and filling in the gap.  Some of the crew are working full time at other services and then coming to Martin County to work full shifts.  The crew are excited to be involved in the new service and love the new equipment in the ambulances.
Andy Ringwald, EMA, stated he has ordered the major items for the bathroom of the Emergency Management building.  A quote was obtained from Sparklight for internet service.  Mr. Ringwald wants to pursue putting an uninterruptible power supply on the switch from the Learning Center, which would relieve concerns regarding outages during storms.  This would be a temporary solution until other internet opportunities become available.

Attorney Lett has confirmed that the County’s insurance has added extra liability coverage for the ambulance service and the vehicles are also covered.

Highway Superintendent Scott Seals was asked to give an update to the Commissioners.  He stated the department has been doing a lot of ditching.  They have been in Lost River mowing and cutting brush.  The department has culverts to replace near Cale next week, but it will depend on the weather.  He plans to have the crew clean out culverts this week.  There is no update on the Community Crossings Matching Grant application.  He expects to receive a determination within the next two weeks.  There are no major breakdowns in equipment.  Roadwork has been done on Sorrells Lane.  Oil has been spread on Dover Hill Loogootee Road.  The oil is expected to extend the life of the blacktop by five to six years.
Sheriff Josh Greene was asked to give an update regarding the jail.  He stated there are currently 76 inmates in the jail with 37 of those being from Vigo County, 15 of which arrived today.  He has ordered three F150 trucks three weeks ago and those are still on order.  The commissary fund will be covering the difference of the new trucks and the trade in of three trucks.  He could only order three trucks instead of the planned five due to increase in prices.  Sherriff Greene has spoken with M&M Electric regarding processing the order for the walk-in freezer.  There is a 15–22-week lead time to get materials.  The construction phase will be starting soon on the area where the freezer will be placed.  M&M Electric is still searching for generator parts for the computer of the generator.  Long’s Diesel Repair has serviced the generator.  He received a quote for the parts for the flush valve.  Contractors were in the jail to give a quote for the labor.  M&M Electric plans to install the rooftop HVAC units in the middle of September.  Another deputy will be sent to the academy next week.  Sherriff Greene complemented the ambulance service on the seamless transition.

Monty Wolf, EMA Director, gave an update to the Commissioners.  Andy Ringwald has been coordinating with Director Osborn regarding integrating the ambulance service.   Director Wolf stated he can help the ambulance service with decals for the ambulances.  He would like to build on the back of the EMA building to house the EMA trailers.  Andy Ringwald will get quotes for adding on the back with 4–6-inch concrete and an extension of the floor heat.  Andy Ringwald will also be talking to Area 1 to finalize the contract for the smoke alarm system.
Attorney Lett was asked if he has an update regarding the Green Cemetery.  He stated he and Highway Superintendent Seals are going to meet with the gentleman regarding the easement for the cemetery.

Auditor Norris stated the department budget meetings were held the previous day and went well.  The Council requested additional information from the Auditor’s office regarding salaries, which has been provided.  Teresa Wininger, Deputy Auditor, checked with the health insurance agent, Thompson’s Insurance in Washington, and they estimated insurance costs to the county were going to raise 30-35% next year.  Thompson’s Insurance is looking into seeing if the cost can be decreased, but they will not have an answer from Anthem until after Labor Day, at least.
Sherriff Josh Greene brought up that he has an employee that needs to be a dual status employee.  The employee works as a full-time dispatcher and part time for ambulance.  A few years ago, this also came up and he found it was legal to do if the person were a dual status employee.  He is not allowed to pay overtime out of 911 fund.  Attorney Lett advised Sherriff Greene contact HR to get more information on how to make an employee dual status.
Mary Smith asked the Commissioners if they had heard anything regarding the Mid-States Corridor.  The Commissioners stated they have not heard any more information.  Attorney Lett stated the Mid-States Corridor Committee has asked to meet with President George and Council President Warren after Labor Day.
Taxpayer Carl Wiscaver addressed the Commissioners.  He asked if there were restrictions in the County regarding putting a trailer in Scenic Hill subdivision.  Attorney Lett advised there is no zoning laws in the county, unless there are lot restrictions on the deeds.  Attorney Lett stated there are State requirements for manufactured housing, such as putting on a permanent foundation and using tie downs.  President George asked Attorney Lett to investigate the issue for Mr. Wiscaver.
President George gave the veteran’s service report.  There was one veteran taken to Bloomington and eleven phone calls.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:13 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Roush and seconded by President George.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, September 6, 2022 @ 5:30 pm.
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